Does This Offend You?
Our Lord Jesus Christ Preached the Sovereignty of God

Listen to John 6:37-38, “All that the Father giveth Me shall come to Me, and
him that cometh to Me I will in no wise cast out. For I came down from
Heaven, not to do mine own will, but the will of Him that sent Me.” My
friends, there is sovereignty. There is God’s will being done. There is
Christ coming down here appointed and delegated and set apart to accomplish
the will of a sovereign God, Who must do and will do that which seemeth good
in His own sight (See Matthew 11:25-27).

Yes, when our Lord was here as God’s Prophet, there is one thing certain: He
put God Almighty on the throne in His preaching. It made those people angry,
and it does so today. Any time on earth that any preacher anywhere enthrones
God Almighty in his preaching, proclaiming the sovereignty which belongs to
Him in all things, it will certainly offend the pride of old sinful
unregenerated man — I do not care whether he is a church member or not.
Religious or not, if he is unregenerated, the sovereignty of God (just the
mention of it!) will offend him. And when a preacher in this modern day dares
to stand for the great teaching of God acting as seemeth good in His sight —
the Gospel of the glory of God, which is the Gospel of the sovereign grace of
God (Exodus 33:19; Romans 9:15-16) — it will be offensive! And today, when we
take the crown off the head of sinful man, and put it on the head of a
sovereign, holy God, the fur begins to fly, and all hell will break loose!

Men today hate the sovereignty of God and it is offensive to their old proud
hearts because it leaves them as paupers before a God Who does as He pleases,
when He pleases, and to whom He pleases! But, my friends, God’s will is going
to be done in all matters, whether in heaven or in the earth. The Apostle
Paul says that God “worketh all things after the counsel of His own will”
(Ephesians 1:11). The Apostle James says, “For ye ought to say, If the Lord
will, we shall live and do this or that” (James 4:15).

And the Apostle John

says, “For God hath put in their hearts to fulfill His will” (Revelation
17:17). And again, the Apostle Paul says, “I will come to you shortly, if the

Lord will” (I Corinthians 4:19).

My friends, you and I need desperately to be conformed to the will of God in
all things — but the people in my Lord’s time grew angry and were offended
because the Lord Jesus demanded that they be conformed to the will of God.
They openly rebelled against these demands, exactly as men do today. But,
dear ones, God Almighty never has saved a man on man’s terms. God always
saves sinners on His own terms!

Does this offend you?

– Rolfe Barnard

